
Appendix 6
Learning Module 19 

Nepotism 

Iowa Code 71.1 states, “It shall hereafter be unlawful for any person elected or appointed to 
any public office or position under the laws of the state or by virtue of the ordinance of any 
city in the state, to appoint as deputy, clerk, or helper in said office or position to be paid 
from the public funds, any person related by consanguinity (close relation) or affinity, within 
the third degree, to the person elected, appointed, or making said appointment, unless such 
appointment shall first be approved by the officer, board, council, or commission whose duty 
it is to approve the bond of the principal…” 

Iowa law does not specifically prohibit or restrict employment of spouses or other related 
individuals. The provision of the Iowa Code allows for an extension council to make 
decisions regarding hiring of employees; however, individuals are not permitted to do so if 
the employee is related within the third degree. The third degree includes great-grandparents, 
great-grandchildren, aunts and uncles, nieces and nephews, and anyone closer in 
relationship. Parents and children would be first-degree relatives and grandparents, 
grandchildren, brothers, and sisters would be considered second-degree relatives. Depending 
on how they are written or applied, however, policies and practices that prohibit or restrict 
the employment or affect certain employees because they are related or married to other 
employees may be discriminatory based on other factors, such as sex or race, and may violate 
the Iowa Civil Rights Act (IA Code Sec. 216.1et seq.). The law applies to all employers, 
regardless of size. Policies favoring the hiring of relatives may also have a disparate impact on 
protected classes and should be monitored closely to avoid such discrimination. 

Why is this important? 

Public officials and employees must be accountable to the taxpayers they serve. A transparent 
hiring process that assures non-discrimination and the opportunity to hire the most qualified 
individual for the position should be the practice. Signs of nepotism and favoritism may lead 
to co-worker and public distrust. Lack of oversight may lead to financial and legal issues for 
County Agricultural Extension Districts and extension councils.  As stewards of the public’s 
resources, sound, unbiased policies and procedures will result in a safe and productive work 
environment for all. 

More information on the nepotism law, Iowa Code 71.1 

https://coolice.legis.iowa.gov/Cool-ICE/default.asp?category=billinfo&service=IowaCode&ga=83&input=71.



